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Canterbury region available for the low-skilled roles that these proposed Essential Skills 
changes will target. Evidence of Canterbury’s tight labour market includes:  

• 69.5% employment rate - this is a record high (Statistics NZ) 

• 72.2% labour force participation rate - very high by historical standards (Statistics 
NZ) 

• 4% unemployment – pretty close to what economists consider full employment (i.e. 
those that want a job and willing to work will have a job). (Statistics NZ) 

• The territorial authorities around Canterbury are also experiencing a tight labour 
market making it hard to attract people from these areas.  

• NZIER’s most recent Quarterly Survey of Business Opinion reports that 24% of all 
employers are finding it hard to even get unskilled people. 
 

The low unemployment rate in Canterbury is also likely to place a disproportionate burden 
on some local employers, that already face huge hurdles with recruitment  The cost and 
time involved in hiring a migrant is considerable, and Canterbury employers are already 
struggling to fill their skills shortages. An example is a Chamber member in small goods 
manufacturing in Canterbury that relies on over 100 temporary mig ants to fill roles at their 
factory for which they cannot source New Zealanders locally.  

Employers tell us that the barriers to New Zealanders seeking work are: 

- shift work,  

- ability to source their own transport (as public transport does not service the areas 

during the night),  

- physical fitness,  

- numeracy and literacy issues, 

- experience in a production / factory environment, and 

- pre-employment / on the job screening for drugs. 

Examples of the standard actions that our members take in order to recruit New Zealanders 
include: 

- advertising roles on Seek, Trade me jobs and industry-relevant websites, 

- engaging closely with the Canterbury Skills and Employment Hub,   

- attending work expos (regionally, locally, and in Australia - in a bid to attract New 

Zealanders back home), 

- establishing strong relationships with local WINZ offices, 

- connecting with the Department of Corrections to assess the availability of any 

suitable job-seekers post-release, and 

- targeting schools and school-leaver expos. 

The success rate for recruiting New Zealanders into these low-skilled jobs is very low. This 
indicates that the pool of ‘employable’ New Zealanders is extremely limited in Canterbury. It 
also indicates a need to invest in upskilling many New Zealanders with more intensive 
literacy, numeracy, and work-skills training pre-employment, and again once in the 
workplace. 

Other issues that employers in Canterbury have raised in relation to the introduction of a 
maximum duration for lower-skilled Essential Skills migrants include: 
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